Endnotes

Chapter 3

- 64 Luke Dowdney, <u>Neither War Nor Peace: International Comparisons of Children and Youth in Organised Armed Violence</u> (Rio de Janeiro: Instituto de Estudos da Religião/Viva Rio, 2004) 35. The author notes that due to the different stages involved in obtaining gang membership, ages at which full membership is achieved may not be reflected here.
- 65 United States, Department of State, "Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Guatemala," 8 March 2006, 22 Sept. 2006, http://www.state.gov/ g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2005/61729.htm.
- 66 United States, Department of State, "The Link between Prostitution and Sex Trafficking," 24 Nov 2004, 22 Sept 2006, http://www.state.gov/ documents/organization/38901.pdf.
- 67 United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees,
 2005 Global Refugee Trends (Geneva: United
 Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, 2006);
 Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre, Internal
 Displacement: A Global Overview of Trends and
 Developments in 2005 (Geneva: Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre, 2006).
- 68 Dale Buscher, "Case Identification: Challenges Posed by Urban Refugees," <u>Annual Tripartite</u> <u>Consultations on Resettlement</u> (Geneva: Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, 2003) 1.
- 69 Caroline Moser, "Urban Violence and Insecurity: An Introductory Roadmap," <u>Environment & Urbanization</u> 16.2 [2004]: 6.
- 70 United Nations Human Settlements Programme, "Youth Employment and Urban Renewal – Discussion Paper for Expert Group Meeting, 22-24 June, 2004," 11 Sept 2006, http://www. unhabitat.org/downloads/docs/274-Youth_ employment_nd_urban_renewal-Youth employmentHabitat%20v1.pdf.
- 71 Dowdney finds that, "A common theme in many of the groups investigated in this study is the decreasing age of child and youth members." Dowdney (2004), 71.
- 72 Dowdney (2004), 182.
- 73 Amnesty International, "Children Murdered with Impunity in Honduras," April 2003, 11 Sept 2006, http://web.amnesty.org/wire/April2003/Honduras.

- 74 According to the Geneva Conventions, in situations of conflict child soldiers are armed combatants and their classification as such makes them legitimate targets for lethal force.
- 75 Dowdney (2004), 12.
- 76 Ramiro Ceballos Melguizo, "The Evolution of Armed Conflict in Medellín: An Analysis of the Major Actors," <u>Latin American Perspectives</u> 28.1 [2001]: 110-131; and, Francisco Gutiérrez Sanín and Ana María Jaramillo "Crime, [Counter-] Insurgency, and the Privatization of Security – The Case of Medellín in Colombia," <u>Environment</u> and Urbanization 16.2 (2004).
- 77 International Crisis Group, "Spoiling Security in Haiti," 31 May 2005, 1 Nov. 2006, http://www. crisisgroup.org/home/index.cfm?id=3485&l=1.
- 78 Save the Children Sweden, <u>Urban Flight</u> and Plight of War Affected Children in Africa [Copenhagen: Save the Children Sweden, 2005] 16.
- 79 Canada, Canadian International Development Agency, "Street Children," 22 Sept 2006, http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/CIDAWEB/acdicida.nsf/-En/REN-218125542-Q3B?OpenDocument.
- 80 United Nations Children's Fund, "Egypt Child Protection — Street Children: Issues and Impact," 22 Sept. 2006, http://www.unicef.org/egypt/ protection_144.html.
- 81 CIDA, http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/CIDAWEB/acdic ida.nsf/ En/REN-218125542-Q3B?OpenDocument.
- 82 According to Casa Alianza, an international NGO that works with street children, "In 2005, Casa Alianza Honduras recorded the violent death or arbitrary execution of 431 children and young people." Casa Alianza UK, "Violent Deaths of Children and Youth in Honduras Continue to Increase," 1 Aug 2006, http://www.casa-alianza.org.uk/northsouth/CasaWeb.nsf/CasaNews/Children_Honduras_Violence?OpenDocument.
- 83 Casa Alianza UK, "Casa Alianza UK Newsletter, May 2005," 1 Nov 2006, http://www.casaalianza.org.uk/northsouth/CasaWeb.nsf/Resources/ CB061899BBD685738025715A003D00C5/\$FILE/ may_2005.pdf?openElement.
- 84 Human Rights Watch and the Centre for Law Enforcement Education, "The Bakassi Boys: The Legitimization of Torture and Murder," May 2002, 1 Nov 2006, http://www.hrw.org/reports/2002/nigeria2.

- 85 David Blair, "Children of the streets feel wrath of Mugabe," <u>The Telegraph</u>, 16 May 2006, 1 Nov 2006, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/main.jhtml?xml=/ news/2006/05/16/wzim16.xml.
- 86 Human Rights Watch, "Vietnam: Street Children at Risk Before APEC Summit," 13 Nov 2006, 20 Nov 2006, http://hrw.org/english/docs/ 2006/11/13/vietna14543.htm.
- 87 UNICEF, http://www.unicef.org/egypt/ protection_144.html.
- 88 Small Arms Survey, Small Arms Survey 2006: <u>Unfinished Business</u> (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006) 295.
- 89 Dowdney (2004), 117.
- 90 Donna Eberwine, "The Violence Pandemic: How Public Health Can Help Bring It Under Control," Perspectives in Health: The Magazine of the Pan American Health Organization 8.2 (2003).
- 91 Jody Miller, "Gender and Victimization Risk among Young Women in Gangs," <u>Journal of Research in</u> <u>Crime and Delinguency</u> 35.4 [1998]: 445.
- 92 United States, United States Agency for International Development, "USAID/OTI Field Report: January-March 2006," 1 Nov 2006. http://www.usaid.gov/ our_work/cross-cutting_ programs/transition_initiatives/country/haiti/ rpt0306.html and United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. "Humanitarian Situation Report: November 2005," 1 Nov 2006, http://www.hahin.org/Document%20 Library/10%20%20HumSitrep%20November.pdf. While some rapes were likely acts of terror, others may have been acts of reprisal committed by gang members against women associated by blood or acquaintance to men in rival gangs. Women are rarely, if ever, full-fledged members of gangs in Haiti, though they may play auxiliary roles as wives, girlfriends, relatives and friends of gang members.
- 93 Much of the research on female gangs is based on findings from the US. For example, see Miller (1998) and Meda Chesney-Lind and John M. Hagedorn, eds. Female Gangs in America: Essays on Girls, Gangs and Gender (Chicago: Lakeview Press, 1999).
- 94 Child Rights Information Network, "Nigeria: 15 Million Children Toil in Slavery," 18 Nov 2005, 1 Nov 2006, http://www.crin.org/violence/search/ closeup.asp?infoID=6608.